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Minutes of Town Council Meeting
October 9, 2018
Glasgow Public Library
Council Members Present:  Sonny Williams, Andy Ryan, Mike Turner, Andrea Bradley, Greg Hartbarger, Monica Dock
Also Present:  Mayor Ruby Clark, Sr. Admin. Asst. Jane Higginbotham, Interim Town Manager Jon Ellestad, Town Attorney Tom Simons, Town Treasurer Steven Drasye
Guests Present:  Chris Flint, Lisa Perry with the News-Gazette, Reese McClanahan, Barrett McFaddin
The Pledge of Allegiance and a brief prayer were led by Mayor Ruby Clark.  

Mayor Ruby Clark called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.  
Public Comment:
None.

Review of Minutes:

Motion by Mike Turner and Seconded by Sonny Williams to approve the minutes for Regular Council Meeting September 11, 2018.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Andrea Bradley to approve the minutes for the Special Called Work Session September 27, 2018.

Carried unanimous voice vote.
Consideration of Bills:

There were no bills that met the requirement of $500 or over per State Code except utilities.
Police Report:
Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated Chief Angel Poole is on vacation this week.  Town Manager Ellestad stated Council has a copy of her report in their packet.  Town Manager Ellestad stated if anyone has any questions for Chief Poole, he will take notes and get answers for them.  There were no questions.

Treasurer Report:
Town Treasurer Steven Drasye gave Council members a copy of the Revenue and Expense Report for the period ending September 30, 2018. Treasurer Drasye reported the General Fund expenditures exceeded revenues by $33,120.00, Water Fund expenditures exceeded revenues by $40,208.00, and Sewer Fund revenues were $7,435.00 higher than expenditures.  The report included the balance of the Towns checking and savings accounts as of September 30, 2018. Treasurer Drasye reported the Town had $448,426.00 in checking and savings accounts as of September 30, 2018.

Committee/Commission Reports:
None.    
Old Business:

A. Survey Town Lot at End of 10th Street and Virginia Street.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated Mr. Locher is in process of contacting the surveyor he deals with to get a price.  

B. Town Sgt. Title Changed in Town Charter.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated Council authorized changing the Town Sgt.’s title in the Town Charter at the September 11, 2018 Council meeting.  Town Manager Ellestad asked Council if there is anything else they would like to change since the Charter can only be changed once a year.  Town Manager Ellestad stated to Council that it had been mentioned deleting the annual appointment of the Town Sgt./Chief of Police, the Town Clerk, and the Town Attorney.  Town Manager Ellestad stated some things are dated back to the 1890’s and can probably be deleted completely.  Councilor Sonny Williams asked if there are any other sections in the Town Charter that mention the Town Sgt.’s title.  Town Attorney Tom Simons stated Sections 4,5,6 and 7 mention the Town Sgt. and all will be changed.  Town Attorney Simons stated Chief Poole has already cleared the name change with the Department of Criminal Justice Service (DCJS) and it is just a matter of having it changed in the Town Charter.  Town Attorney Simons stated all changes need to be in the hands of Representative Ben Cline by November 2018 to go to the General Assembly in February 2019.  Town Manager Ellestad stated Section 9 needs updating.  Councilor Andy Ryan stated he would like to go through the whole Town Charter and Town Code together and do it next year, and to just change the Town Sgt. title for now.  Town Attorney Simons stated he has already advertised the Public Hearing for the October 9, 2018 Town Council meeting but it is not on the agenda.  Town Attorney Simons stated he will re-advertise the Public Hearing for the November 13, 2018 Town Council meeting to change the Town Sgt. title in the Town Charter to Chief of Police.  Town Attorney Simons stated a certified copy of the meeting will have to be provided for the General Assembly.
C. Abandoned Property at 709 8th Street.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated the owner has been removing his personal property out.  Town Manager Ellestad stated Council needs to look at the property after the deadline of October 15, 2018 to decide what to do next.  Town Manager Ellestad stated he wants to get new quotes if the building will be torn down and for cleaning the property.  Councilor Sonny Williams asked if the Town will have rights to the structure after the deadline.  Town Attorney Tom Simons stated the companies holding the judgment on the property, and Judy Loughhead have been notified of everything that is going on and have never responded.  Town Manager Ellestad stated Council needs to decide (1) if the owner has cleaned up enough to satisfy the agreement, and (2) decide if it is still to be torn down.  Town Manager Ellestad stated if it is torn down the Town will be paying for it and will never get that money reimbursed.  Town Attorney Simons stated the Town will not get title to the property but will have the right to remove the building.  Town Manager Ellestad reminded Council that if the building is torn down, it cannot be built on again as it is in the flood plain.  Town Manager Ellestad stated right now the building is grandfathered in and could be used for another business, but that without the building on it, it will not be worth much.  Council agreed to meet at 709 8th Street on Monday, October 15, 2018 at 5:30 PM to decide how to proceed.
D. Sewer Rehab Project Update.  Public Works Chris Flint stated for the month of September 2018, 34 laterals were put in, 3 new manholes, 195’ of 6” sewer line installed, 1,700’ of pipe bursting.  Mr. Flint stated the pipe bursting will continue in October.  Mr. Flint stated there is now water standing everywhere due to the sewer lines being plugged and run-off water no longer going into the sewer system.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated the Town will closing on the small loan from Carter Bank for the sewer rehab project on Tuesday, October 16, 2018 and grant money will now be used for the remainder of the project.  
E. Multi-Purpose Trail Update/Bids for Cutting Trees.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated the Town only received one (1) bid for cutting the trees so Dominion Energy can move the power line.  Town Manager Ellestad stated it is a good bid, well under the $1,000.00 Council approved at the September 11, 2018 Council meeting.  Town Manager Ellestad stated he has received word that as of November 1, 2018 it is ok to proceed to have the trees cut so Dominion Energy can move the power pole across the street and construction of the multi-purpose trail can begin.

New Business:
A. Request for Hill Studios to Find Grant Money for Old Carnival Grounds for Multi-Purpose Pavilion/Ball Fields.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated he has talked to Hill Studios and planners with Central Shenandoah Planning District Commission.  Town Manager Ellestad stated he wants to present to Council a concept of how the fields can be used before we start looking for grants.  Town Manager Ellestad stated whatever is done, it will require maintenance from the Town.  Town Manager Ellestad stated he will ask Chief Poole to schedule a meeting for the Parks and Recreation Committee so that he can meet with them and get some background information.  Councilor Greg Hartbarger stated he would like to have information about the softball league, how many teams there are, etc.  Town Manager Ellestad stated the plan needs to be something the whole community can use.  
B. Request for Money in Budget for 2019 for Parks and Recreation Committee/Book Band.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated this goes along with item A under New Business.  Town Manager Ellestad stated he needs to work with the Parks and Recreation Committee on getting a budget together.

C. Update on New Ammonia Standards for Waste Water Treatment Plant.  Town Manager Ellestad stated the State is developing new treatment standards for reducing the amount of ammonia in the effluent for all wastewater treatment plants.  Town Manager Ellestad stated presently these proposed regulations are going through the public notice process.  Town Manager Ellestad stated it appears the only issue for the Town will be in what tier of plant sizes the Town will be included and the time frame for meeting the new standards.  Town Manager Ellestad stated included with the RFP for sewer engineering services (awarded to CHA) was a provision for additional work on the waste water treatment plant.   Town Manager Ellestad stated WWTP Jeff Rankin said to wait until next summer to see how the new sewer system is working before moving forward with obtaining a proposal from CHA to analyze the treatment capability of the Town’s plant to determine any improvements needed.
Other:
Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated the employees’ health insurance expires the end of December 2018.  Town Manager Ellestad stated last year the insurance increased 12%.  Town Manager Ellestad stated he and Treasurer Steven Drasye are looking at other programs, including a State program other municipalities use, and will bring a recommendation for change, if needed, to the November 13, 2018 Town Council meeting.
Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated he received a letter today from the Glasgow Rescue Squad about the Glasgow Christmas parade scheduled for December 9, 2018.  Town Manager Ellestad stated the letter states the Rescue Squad will be reimbursed for expenses for the parade.  Town Manager Ellestad stated last year’s budget was $500 for the Christmas parade and the actual cost was approximately $615.  Town Treasurer Steven Drasye stated the extra $115 was spent by the Town to build a sleigh for the parade for Santa Claus.  Public Works Chris Flint stated the sleigh was disassembled and stored for use again.  Town Manager Ellestad stated this year’s budget is for $250 for the Christmas parade.  Town Manager Ellestad stated he will notify the Rescue Squad of the new budget amount. 

Mayor Clark excused the public at 7:40 PM for Town Council to enter Executive Session.  

Motion by Sonny Williams and Seconded by Andy Ryan for Glasgow Town Council to convene in executive session under the Virginia Freedom of Information Act in order to discuss personnel matters.

Voice Vote as follows:
S. Williams – Yes 

A. Ryan – Yes
 


M. Turner – Yes 

A. Bradley – Yes

G. Hartbarger –Yes 
 

M. Dock – Yes
Motion Carried with unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Andy Ryan and Seconded by Sonny Williams to be adjourned and the Glasgow Town Council reconvene in open session at 8:00 PM.

Voice Vote as follows:
S. Williams – Yes 

A. Ryan – Yes
 

M. Turner – Yes 

A. Bradley – Yes

G. Hartbarger – Yes

M. Dock – Yes
Motion Carried with unanimous voice vote.

Whereas, the Town of Glasgow Town Council has convened an executive meeting on this date pursuant to an affirmative recorded vote and in accordance with the provisioins of the Virginia Freedom of Information Act;

and

Whereas Section 2.2-3711 of the Code of Virginia requires a certification by the Town of Glasgow Town Council that such executive meeting was conducted in conformity with Virginia law;

Now, therefore be it resolved that the Town of Glasgow Town Council hereby certifies that to the best of each member’s knowledge (i) only public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirement by Virginia were discussed in the executive meeting to which this certification resolution applies and (ii) only such public business matters as were identified in the motion convening the executive meeting were heard, discussed, or considered by the Town of Glasgow Town Council.

Motion by Andy Ryan and Seconded by Sonny Williams that to the best of my knowledge (i) only public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirements under Section 2.2-3711 (A) of the Code of Virginia, 1950, as amended, and (ii) only such public business matters as were identified in the motion by which the closed meeting was convened were heard, discussed or considered in the meeting.

Voice Vote as follows:
S. Williams – Yes 

A. Ryan – Yes 


M. Turner – Yes 

A. Bradley – Yes

G. Hartbarger – Yes
 

M. Dock – Yes
Motion Carried with unanimous voice vote.

With no further business, Mayor Ruby Clark adjourned the meeting at 8:01 PM.
___________________________________

______________________________
Mayor






Clerk
